THE ROLE OF SPHINGOLIPIDS IN CORTISOL SYNTHESIS IN THE ADRENAL CORTEX

A Thesis Presented to The Academic Faculty

by

Tuba Selçuk Özbay

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree Master of Science in the School of Biology

Georgia Institute of Technology December 2005

THE ROLE OF SPHINGOLIPIDS IN CORTISOL SYNTHESIS IN THE ADRENAL

CORTEX

Approved by:

Dr. Marion B. Sewer, Advisor School of Biology *Georgia Institute of Technology*

Dr. Alfred H. Merrill, Jr. School of Biology *Georgia Institute of Technology*

Dr. Harish Radhakrishna School of Biology *Georgia Institute of Technology* Dr. Barbara D. Boyan Biomedical Engineering Georgia Institute of Technology and Emory University

Date Approved: 11.15.2005

To my father, Mahmut Selçuk, my mother, Meliha Selçuk

and

my lovely husband Serkan Özbay

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

This work could not have been completed without the help of many people whom I would like to give my thanks.

I would like to express my deepest gratitude to Dr. Marion B. Sewer, my advisor, for her patient guidance through out my life in Georgia Tech. This work would never be possible without her immeasurable professional and emotional support, encouragement and above all her trust.

I thank Samuel Kelly, Elaine Wang, Dr. Alfred H. Merrill, and his lab team for mass spectrometric analysis of sphingolipid molecular species. I would like to thank Dr. Barbara D. Boyan and Dr. Harish Radhakrishna for their willingness to serve in my thesis committee.

This work has been completed under a grant by the National Science Foundation, the National Institute of Health and Georgia Cancer Coalition. I sincerely thank for their support. I also would like to acknowledge Dr. William E. Rainey for donating H295R cells.

Additionally I would like to thank my labmates, true friends, Aarti Urs and her husband Nikhil, Adam H. Leon, Burcu Bakir, Houman Khalili, Pritty Patel, Eric B. Dammer and Anne E. Rowan for their technical and emotional support in all the years I spent in Georgia Tech.

I sincerely thank to my parents Mahmut and Meliha Selçuk. Without their love, support and sacrifices, I would not be who I am now. Thank you for your belief in what I could achieve eventually.

Finally I would like to express my great gratitude to my lovely husband Serkan, for his unconditional love, support and confidence. It is a huge understatement to say that I could achieve this without him. I love him.

iv

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	IV
LIST OF TABLES	VII
LIST OF FIGURES	VIII
LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS	X
SUMMARY	XI
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION	1
1.1 CYTOCHROME P450 C17A-HYDROXYLASE/ C17-20 LYASE (CYP17)	3
1.2 Sphingolipids	5
1.2.1 Relationship Between Sphingolipid Metabolism and Steroidogenesis	9
1.3 STEROL REGULATORY ELEMENT BINDING PROTEINS (SREBPS)	10
CHAPTER II MATERIALS AND METHODS	13
2.1 REAGENTS	13
2.2 Cell culture	13
2.3 ANALYSIS OF SPHINGOLIPID MOLECULAR SPECIES	14
2.4 SPHINGOSINE-1-PHOSPHATE IN THE MEDIA	16
2.5 SPHINGOSINE KINASE ASSAY	16
2.6 CORTISOL ASSAY	17
2.7 RNA ISOLATION AND NORTHERN BLOTTING	18
2.8 RNAI AND REAL TIME RT-PCR	18
2.9 TRANSIENT TRANSFECTION AND REPORTER GENE ANALYSIS	20
2.10 CHROMATIN IMMUNOPRECIPITATION (CHIP)	20
2.11 SDS-PAGE AND WESTERN BLOT ANALYSIS	22
CHAPTER III RESULTS	24
3.1 ACTH STIMULATES SPHINGOLIPID METABOLISM IN H295R CELLS.	24
3.2 ACTH/CAMP ACTIVATE SPHINGOSINE KINASE ACTIVITY.	31
3.3 ACTH/CAMP PROMOTES S1P SECRETION INTO THE MEDIA.	31
3.4 SPHINGOLIPIDS STIMULATE CORTISOL BIOSYNTHESIS	32
3.5 S1P INDUCES STEROIDOGENIC GENE EXPRESSION.	36

5.7 SPHINGOLIFIDS STIMULATE OFF T7 TRANSCRIPTIONAL ACTIVITY	
3.8 SPHINGOLIPIDS INCREASE ACETYLATION OF HISTONE H3 AT THE CYP17 PROMOTE	ER.
	39
3.9 S1P INDUCES CYP17 TRANSCRIPTION BY ACTIVATING SREBP1	46
3.10 S1P STIMULATES SREBP1 CLEAVAGE	48
3.11 S1P STIMULATES NUCLEAR TRANSLOCATION OF SREBP1	49
3.12 S1P ACTS IN A PARARCRINE/AUTOCRINE MANNER TO INDUCE CYP17 TRANCRIPT	ION
	51
CHAPTER IV DISCUSSION	53
APPENDIX-PROTOCOLS	58
SUBCULTURING CELLS	58
PROTEIN ISOLATION	58
SDS-PAGE GEL	59
CELL LYSATE PREPARATION	59
RUNNING SDS-PAGE GEL	60
TRANSFERRING SDS-PAGE GEL	60
WESTERN BLOTTING	60
RNA ISOLATION	62
FORMALDEHYDE GEL	62
RNA SAMPLE PREPARATION	62
RUNNING THE GEL	63
BLOTTING THE RNA	63
LUCIFERASE ASSAY	63
CHROMATIN IMMUNOPRECIPITATION (CHIP)	64
REFERENCES	66

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1	RT-PCR Primers	19
Table 2	ChIP Primers	21

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.	Major steroidogenic pathways in the human	2
Figure 2.	Mechanism of ACTH receptor activation	3
Figure 3.	Enzymatic action of P450c17	4
Figure 4.	Structures of SM, Ceramide, So, S1P	6
Figure 5.	Sphingolipid Pathway	7
Figure 6.	SREBP Maturation	.11
Figure 7.	Amount of total endogenous SM	.25
Figure 8.	Amounts of SMs	.26
Figure 9.	Amounts of total endogenous Ceramides, So and S1P	.27
Figure 10.	Amounts of ceramides	.28
Figure 11.	Amounts of SM and ceramide rapidly decrease with ACTH and Bt ₂ cAMP	.29
Figure 12.	Amounts of So and S1P rapidly decrease with ACTH and Bt ₂ cAMP	.30
Figure 13.	ACTH and Bt ₂ cAMP activate SK activity in H295R cells	.33
Figure 14.	ACTH and Bt ₂ cAMP increase S1P secretion into the media	.34
Figure 15.	Sphingosine and S1P increase cortisol secretion	.35
Figure 16.	Sphingolipid- dependent CYP17 mRNA expression	.36
Figure 17.	Dose dependency of sphingolipid-dependent CYP17 mRNA expression	.37
Figure 18.	cAMP-dependent CYP17 mRNA expression requires SK1	.41
Figure 19.	mRNA expression of SK1 and SK2 is decreased by siRNAs against SK1	
and SK2, I	espectively	.42
Figure 20.	Effect of SK1 and SK2 siRNAs on protein expression of SK1 and SK2	.42
Figure 21.	Transcriptional activity of CYP17 reporter plasmids	.43
Figure 22.	S1P-stimulation is lost when SRE site in CYP17 promoter is mutated	.44
Figure 23.	So and S1P increase acetylation of histone H3 at the SRE site of the CYP	17
promoter		.45
Figure 24.	S1P has moderate effect on the acetylation of histone H3 at the proximal	
region of t	he CYP17 promoter	.45
Figure 25.	S1P increase SREBP1 binding to the CYP17 promoter	.46
Figure 26.	S1P-stimulated CYP17 mRNA expression requires SREBP1	.47
Figure 27.	Protein expression of SREBP1 and SREBP2	.48
Figure 28.	S1P promotes SREBP1 maturation	.49

Figure 29.	S1P increases SREBP1 in the nucleus	50
Figure 30.	The effect of dhS1P on CYP17 mRNA expression	51
Figure 31.	S1P receptors are expressed in H295R cells	52
Figure 32.	Model Pathway	57

LIST OF SYMBOLS AND ABBREVIATIONS

DHEA	Dehydroepiandrosterone
ACTH	Adrenocorticotropic hormone
cAMP	Cyclic AMP
PKA	cAMP-dependent protein kinase
MC2R	Melanocortin 2 recentor
HSD	Hydroxysteroid debydrogenase
P450aldo	Aldolaso
P450aro	Aromatasa
P450ar0	Cholostoral side chain cleavage enzyme
	Cholesteror side chain cleavage enzyme
	Cytochionie P450 C170-nydroxylase/ C17-20 lyase
SFI	Steroloogenic factor-1
PSF	Polypyrimidine-tract binding protein associated splicing factor
50	Spningosine
SM	Sphingomyelin
SMase	Sphingomyelinase
S1P	Sphingosine-1-phosphate
DAG	Diacylglycerol
EDG	Endothelial differentiation gene
hCG	Human chorionic gonadotropin
PKC	Protein kinase C
TNFα	Tumor necrosis factor α
H295R	Human adrenocortical carcinoma cells
Jeg3	Human choriocarcinoma cells
MA-10	Murine Leydig cells
StAR	Steroidogenic acute regulatory protein
FSH	Follicle stimulating hormone
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum
SREBP	Sterol regulatory element binding protein
bHLH	basic helix-loop-helix leucine zipper
SCAP	SREBP cleavage activating protein
Bt ₂ cAMP	
ALLN	N-acetyl-Leu-norleucinal
siRNA	Small interfering RNA
DME/E12	Dulbecco's modified Fagle's/ F12
HPLC-ESI-MS/MS	High performance liquid chromatography-electrospray ionization-
	tandem mass spectrometry
MRM	Multiple reaction monitoring
	Thin layer chromatography
	Chicaraldobudo 2 phoephoto dobudrogonogo
	Chromatin immunonreginitation
	I richostatin A
	Polyvinyildene dilluolide Dibudra ambiaraajaa 4 mbaanbata
	Dinyaro-sphingosine-1-phosphate
SKE	Steroi regulatory element
MKP-1	Mitogen activated protein kinase phosphatase-1

SUMMARY

In the human adrenal cortex, adrenocorticotropin (ACTH) activates steroid hormone biosynthesis by acutely increasing cholesterol delivery to the mitochondria and chronically up-regulating the transcription of steroidogenic genes (including CYP17). Sphingolipids are a diverse family of phospholipids and glycolipids that mediate a wide variety of cellular processes, including apoptosis, proliferation, and survival. Sterol regulatory element binding proteins (SREBPs) are a family of transcription factors that regulate genes that are involved in cholesterol biosynthesis and fatty acid metabolism. In this study, we investigated the role of sphingolipids in ACTH-dependent steroidogenesis. H295R human adrenocortical cells were treated with ACTH or dibutyryl cAMP (Bt₂cAMP) for various time periods and the content of several sphingolipid species was quantified by mass spectrometry. Both ACTH and Bt₂cAMP decreased cellular amounts of sphingomyelin, ceramides, sphingosine (So) and sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P). However, both ACTH and Bt₂cAMP increased the activity of sphingosine kinase and the amounts of S1P released into the media. Both So and S1P increased CYP17 mRNA expression and increased cortisol biosynthesis. This increase in CYP17 transcription occurs by promoting SREBP binding to an SRE at -450/-436 basepairs upstream of the transcription initiation site. Furthermore, chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) assays revealed that Bt₂cAMP and S1P treatment results in an increase in acetylation of histone H3 and SREBP1 binding to CYP17 promoter. Additionally, transient transfection studies using wild type or mutated hCYP17 promoters and RNA interference (RNAi) assays confirmed the role of SREBP1 in mediating the stimulatory effect of S1P on CYP17 transcription. In summary, our studies demonstrate a link between sphingolipid

xi

metabolism and ACTH-dependent steroidogenesis which requires the activation of SREBP1 in human adrenal cortex.

CHAPTER I

Steroid hormones, such as cortisol and aldosterone, are essential regulators of a wide variety of cellular processes and are synthesized from cholesterol in steroidogenic tissues such as the adrenal cortex, ovaries, testes, and placenta. Figure 1 summarizes the major steroid biosynthesis pathways in steroidogenic tissues in human. The fate of pregnenolone is determined by the tissue in which steroidogenesis takes place. Aldosterone, a C21, 17-deoxy steroid, is synthesized in the glomerulosa layer of the adrenal cortex (Figure 1). In fasiculata and reticularis layers of the adrenal cortex, 17 α -hydroxylation of pregnenolone leads to glucocorticoid production (Figure 1). C19, 17-ketosteroids, such as dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) and androstenedione, are synthesized in reticularis of the adrenal cortex after 17 α -hydroxylation and subsequent C17-20 scission. Other sex steroids such as testosterone and estradiol are synthesized in testes and ovaries, respectively.

Steroid hormone biosynthesis in the adrenal cortex involves the coordinate action of several steroid hydroxylase cytochrome P450 enzymes whose genes (CYP) are transcriptionally activated by the peptide hormone adrenocorticotropin (ACTH) through a cAMP/cAMP-dependent protein kinase (PKA) signaling pathway [1]. As shown in Figure 2, when released from the anterior pituitary, ACTH binds to the melanocortin 2 receptor (MC2R), on the surface of fasiculata and reticularis layers of the adrenal cortex cells. This binding activates adenylyl cyclase which leads to a subsequent increase in intracellular cAMP. cAMP then activates PKA, which in turn induces gene transcription.



Figure 1. Major steroidogenic pathways in the human HSD: hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase, P450aldo: aldolase, P450aro: aromatase

Once steroid hormones are produced, they are secreted to the circulation. When these molecules enter the target cell, they act as ligands for zinc-finger nuclear receptor of transcription factors. This steroid hormone/nuclear receptor complex regulates transcription by activating or repressing the target gene, resulting in a wide range of physiological effects in a broad variety of cell types [2].



Figure 2. Mechanism of ACTH receptor activation The binding of ACTH to the MC2R, a G-protein coupled receptor, leads to the activation of G_{α} and in turn, adenylyl cyclase. ATP is converted to cAMP by the action of adenylyl cyclase. cAMP binds to the regulatory subunits of PKA (blue), which releases the catalytic subunits (red).

1.1 Cytochrome P450 C17α-Hydroxylase/ C17-20 Lyase (CYP17)

CYP17 encodes a bifunctional enzyme, P450c17, that catalyzes both the 17α -hydroxylation of pregnenolone and progesterone required for cortisol biosynthesis and the cleavage of the C-C bond between 17^{th} and 20^{th} carbons of 17α -hydroxylated steroids to produce androgens (Figure 3) [1], [3], [4].



Figure 3. Enzymatic action of P450c17. Reaction 1: hydroxylation at 17th carbon. Reaction 2: 17-20 bond scission to form 19 carbon steroids

In cholesterol synthesizing species, CYP17 is expressed in the fasiculata and reticularis of the adrenal cortex for both glucocorticoids and androgen biosynthesis and in the gonads for androgen biosynthesis [1]. Recently, it was shown that targeted deletion of CYP17 in mice caused a decrease in circulating testosterone, infertility, and changes in sexual behavior due to androgen imbalance [5]. Like all steroidogenic genes, CYP17 contains a binding site for steroidogenic factor-1 (SF-1). SF-1 was identified as a steroidogenic, tissue specific transcription factor that regulates the expression of steroid hydroxylase enzymes in the gonads and the adrenal cortex [6], [7]. SF-1 knockout mice revealed a complex endocrine phenotype, including the adrenal and gonadal agenesis [8], [9] and absence of ventromedial hypothalamic nucleus [10], [11]. It was previously

shown that the ACTH/cAMP-dependent increase in human CYP17 gene expression requires binding of a protein complex containing SF-1, p54^{nrb}, and polypyrimidine-tract binding protein associated splicing factor (PSF) [12]. The affinity of this SF-1/p54^{nrb}/PSF complex for region -57/-37 of the CYP17 promoter is induced by cAMP and is dependent on phosphatase activity [13], [14]. Although ACTH/cAMP plays a central role in regulating CYP17 gene expression, other signaling cascades and second messenger systems have been shown to modulate CYP17 gene expression [15], [16], [17].

1.2 Sphingolipids

Sphingolipids are a diverse family of phospholipids and glycolipids that share a common sphingoid base backbone [such as sphingosine (So)], an amide-linked long chain fatty acid, and one of various polar head groups (Figure 4). Figure 5 outlines the sphingolipid pathway. Ceramide can be synthesized from palmitoyl CoA and serine in several steps or it can be produced from sphingomyelin (SM) by the action of sphingomyelinases (SMases). Ceramide can be cleaved by ceramidases to yield So and So can be phosphorylated by sphingosine kinases (SK) to form sphingosine-1-phosphate (S1P).



Figure 4. Structures of SM, Ceramide, So, S1P **Black:** sphingoid base backbone, green: phosphocholine, blue: amide linked fatty acid chain, red: phosphate group



Figure 5. Sphingolipid Pathway

Sphingolipids serve as structural components of the cell membrane and key modulators of cellular processes [18], [19], [20], [21]. Sphingolipid metabolites like ceramide and S1P mediate cell-cell interactions, participate in signal transduction pathways and modulate the activity of various cellular proteins and receptors. Ceramide has been shown to act as a second messenger for events as diverse as differentiation, senescence, proliferation, cell cycle arrest, and apoptosis [20], [21], [19]. Ceramide has also been shown to serve an important role in coordinating the response of cells to

stress stimuli [22], [23], [24] and may regulate the production of inflammatory eicosanoids [25], [26]. Similarly So has been found to mediate varied cellular processes. Studies have been shown that So inhibits protein kinase C [27] and phosphatidic acid phosphohydrolase [28], while activating phospholipase D [29] and diacylglycerol (DAG) kinase [30].

The effects of So on proliferation are cell type specific, where So is antimitogenic in many cells, but promitogenic in others. S1P however, has been implicated as a second messenger in cellular proliferation and survival [31], [32], [33], [34], chemotaxis [35] and in protection against ceramide-mediated apoptosis [36]. Agents such as growth factors and cytokines have been shown to promote the biosynthesis of S1P [19], [31], [32], [37], [38], [39]. S1P has multiple second messenger roles. Many of the actions of S1P are mediated by serving as a specific ligand for several members of the G-protein coupled endothelial differentiation gene (EDG) receptor family [40], [41]. Previously, five different S1P receptors have been identified [42], [43], [44] which were renamed as S1P₁ (EDG-1), S1P₂ (EDG-5), S1P₃ (EDG-3), S1P₄ (EDG-6) and S1P₅ (EDG-8) [42]. The differences in signaling through these receptors are mainly a result of differential coupling to G-proteins. S1P₁ couples to G_i [45], [46], whereas S1P₂ and S1P₃ couple to G_i , G_q and G_{13} [46]. S1P₄ has been shown to associate with G_i [47], [48] and $G_{12/13}$ [49] and S1P₅ to couple to G_{i/0} and G₁₂ [50]. Interestingly, S1P₂ activates adenylyl cyclase [51], however since the receptor does not couple to G_s, the activation may occur through an indirect mechanism.

1.2.1 Relationship Between Sphingolipid Metabolism and Steroidogenesis

Over the past few years, several studies have examined the role of sphingolipids, primarily ceramide, on steroid hormone biosynthesis in both gonadal and adrenal cell lines [52], [53], [54], [55], [56], [57], [58], [59]. Ceramide, bacterial SMase (converts SM to ceramide), and dihydroceramide have all been shown to increase basal and human chorionic gonadotropin (hCG)-stimulated progesterone synthesis in MA-10 murine Leydig cells [52]. The mechanism by which ceramide induces progesterone production in these cells is unknown, however, since the concentration of ceramide used to increase progesterone biosynthesis was below that used to induce apoptosis, it was concluded that the mechanism by which ceramide stimulates progesterone production is not linked to the induction of apoptosis. Similar stimulatory effects of ceramide on steroid hormone production have also been found in JEG-3 human choriocarcinoma cells [53]. Exposure of MA-10 cells to SMase results in increased SM degradation, increased cholesterol movement from the cell surface into the mitochondria, and increased progesterone secretion [54]. SMase also enhanced cAMP-stimulated steroidogenesis, suggesting that sphingolipid metabolism may promote steroid hormone biosynthesis via increasing cholesterol movement to the inner mitochondrial membrane [54]. S1P was found to stimulate cortisol secretion in zona fasciculata bovine adrenal cells in a PKC and Ca²⁺-dependent manner [55].

Studies have also been published demonstrating an inhibitory role of sphingolipids on steroid hormone production [59], [56], [58], [57]. Degnan *et al.* have shown that ceramide analogs have no effect on rat Leydig cell steroidogenesis, while SMase inhibits hCG-stimulated testosterone production [58]. Budnick *et al.* have reported that TNFα inhibits testosterone production by inducing ceramide accumulation, thereby resulting in

decreased steroidogenic acute regulatory (StAR) protein expression levels [59]. The role of ceramide on progesterone production was also examined in rat granulosa cells. Both SMase and ceramide inhibited follicle stimulating hormone (FSH)-stimulated progesterone biosynthesis and CYP11A1 and 3β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase mRNA expression levels [56]. However, in contrast to studies in rat Leydig cells, no effect of ceramide or SMase was found on cAMP production.

1.3 Sterol Regulatory Element Binding Proteins (SREBPs)

Sterol regulatory element binding proteins (SREBP1a, SREBP1c, and SREBP2) are a family of transcription factors that regulate the genes that encode for more than 30 enzymes that are involved in cholesterol, triacylglyceride, phospholipid biosynthesis, fatty acid desaturation, and cholesterol uptake [60], [61]. The activity of these transcription factors is controlled by transport from endoplasmic reticulum (ER) to Golgi (Figure 6). SREBPs have a basic helix-loop-helix leucine zipper (bHLH) domain at the N terminal that acts as DNA binding domain and two transmembrane domains. After translation in the ER, SREBPs bind to a protein called SREBP-cleavage activating protein (SCAP) which has a WD40-rich, long C terminal domain that binds to the C terminal of SREBPs and an N terminal domain that has eight transmembrane helices. SCAP has two functions; first to sense the absence of cholesterol and second to escort SREBP to Golgi in the absence of cholesterol. When SREBP enters Golgi, its bHLH domain is cleaved by site-1-protease and site-2-protease and the mature form translocates to nucleus to initiate transcription for target genes [60], [61].





In the presence of sterols SCAP-SREBP complex cannot leave ER. SCAP can sense the decreases in sterol level in the cell and escorts SREBP to Golgi. In Golgi SREBP is cleaved by two membrane associated proteases, and bHLH domain of SREBP translocates to nucleus where it binds to SRE to activate target gene transcription.

Interestingly, sphingolipids have been shown to induce SREBP-1 cleavage, leading to increase in intracellular cholesterol [62]. Furthermore, SREBP1a has been shown to activate transcription of the StAR protein which stimulates rapid steroid hormone synthesis by assisting the transportation of cholesterol from outer to inner mitochondrial membrane [63].

Although a number of studies have demonstrated the role of sphingolipids on steroidogenesis [52], [53], [54], [55], [56], [57], [58], [59], the role of sphingolipids on cortisol production in human adrenal cortex and the mechanism of action was not studied. This thesis will present the studies that establish a role for sphingolipid metabolites and SREBP1 in the biosynthesis of cortisol in the human adrenal cortex.

CHAPTER II MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1 Reagents

Dibutyryl cAMP (Bt₂cAMP) and N-acetyl-Leu-Leu-norleucinal (ALLN) were obtained from Sigma (St. Louis, MO). Sphingolipids were obtained from Avanti Polar Lipids Inc. N-Acetyl-D-erythro-sphingosine (C2-ceramide) was freshly prepared prior to each experiment by dissolving in ethanol. D-erythro-sphingosine (So) was prepared by dissolving in ethanol, followed by dilution in fatty acid free bovine serum albumin (Calbiochem, La Jolla, CA). D-erythro-S1P and dihydro-S1P (dhS1P) were prepared by solubilization in ethanol and dimethylamine, followed by evaporation and solubilization in 2 mM fatty acid free BSA. ACTH was obtained from Calbiochem (La Jolla, CA). Anti-SREBP1 (rabbit) and anti-SREBP2 (rabbit) were obtained from Santa Cruz Biotechnology Inc. (Santa Cruz, CA). SREBP1, SREBP2, SK1, SK2 and non-specific siRNAs were obtained from Dharmacon (Lafayette, CO). Anti-SK1 and anti-SK2 were obtained from Exalpha Biologicals Inc. (Watertown, MA).

2.2 Cell culture

H295R adrenocortical carcinoma cells [64], [65] were generously donated by Dr. William E. Rainey (Medical College of Georgia, Augusta, GA) and cultured in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's/F12 (DME/F12) medium (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) supplemented with 10% Nu-Serum I (BD Biosciences, Palo Alto, CA), 0.5% ITS Plus (BD Biosciences, Palo Alto, CA), antibiotics, and antimycotics. H295R cells are a subpopulation H295 cells that forms a monolayer in culture [64]. Unlike other adrenal cortex cell lines, H295R cells act as pluripotent adrenocortical cells that are able to produce each of the zone specific steroids [64]. Treatment of H295 cells with angiotensin II leads to the production of aldosterone and decreased levels of cortisol, whereas treatment with ACTH, cAMP or forskolin leads to increased levels of cortisol [64]. It was also reported that in H295 cells, cholesterol supplementation of the media increased the adrenal androgen levels compared to cortisol [66].

2.3 Analysis of sphingolipid molecular species

For sphingolipid measurements, cells were treated for 2 hours with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP and sphingolipids were analyzed by liquid chromatographyelectrospray ionization-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-ESI-MS/MS) as described previously [67], [68]. Briefly, cells were pelleted into glass tubes, reconstituted in 0.5 ml methanol and 0.25 ml chloroform and then mixed with internal standards with sonication. The internal standards for quantization of the sphingolipids were obtained from Avanti Polar Lipids (Alabaster, AL). After incubating this mixture overnight at 48°C, 75 µl of KOH was added and half of the mixture was placed into a new tube, pelleted, dried and reconstituted in free base reconstitution mixture [methanol: water: acetic acid (50: 50:1) (v: v: v)]. The other half of the mixture was neutralized by adding glacial acetic acid, water and chloroform and centrifuged. The lower layer was dried and reconstituted in complex sphingolipid reconstitution mixture [methanol: chloroform (25: 75) (v: v)]. To

quantify the sphingolipids by HPLC-MS/MS using multiple reaction monitoring (MRM), extracts were loaded onto HPLC columns coupled to tandem mass spectrometer and precursor and product ion pairs were monitored in specific time frames. For the analysis of sphingoid base and sphingoid base-1-phosphate, reconstituted free base mixture was loaded into autosampler. After pre-equilibration of the reverse phase C₁₈ column with 50: 50 reverse phase solutions A [water: methanol: acetic acid (69: 30:1) (v: v: v) containing 5mM ammonium acetate] and B [methanol: acetic acid (99:1) (v: v) containing 5mM ammonium acetate], the extracts were injected. After the start of monitoring ion transitions the column was first washed with 50: 50 mixture of reverse phase solution A and B, then treated with 100% reverse phase solution B linear gradient, washed with 100% reverse phase solution B, and lastly re-equilibrated with 50: 50 mixture of reverse phase solution A and B. Lipids were quantified using the areas under the peaks. For the analysis of complex sphingolipids, an aliquot of reconstituted complex sphingolipid mixture was diluted 5: 100 with normal phase solution A [acetonitrile: methanol: acetic acid (97: 2: 1) (v: v: v) containing 5 mM ammonium acetate] and loaded into autosampler. Silica column was pre-equilibrated with normal phase solution A and the sample was injected. After the start of monitoring ion transitions, the column was first washed with 100% normal phase solution A, then treated with 100% normal phase solution B [methanol: water: n-butanol/acetic acid (64: 15: 20: 1) (v: v: v: v) containing 5 mM ammonium acetate] linear gradient, washed with 100% normal phase solution B, and lastly re-equilibrated with 100% of normal phase solution A. Lipids were quantified using the areas under the peaks.

2.4 Sphingosine-1-phosphate in the media

To measure S1P released into the cell culture media, H295R cells were plated onto 100 mm dishes and then incubated in serum-free media containing 80 μ Ci [³²P]orthophosphate for 12 hours. Cells then treated for 30 minutes or 2 hours with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP. Media and cells were collected and extracted with 2.5 volumes of chloroform/methanol/HCl (100:200:1, v/v), 1 volume of 2 M KCl and 1 volume of chloroform. The organic layer was dried, under nitrogen, resuspended in chloroform/methanol (95:5, v/v), and separated by thin layer chromatography (TLC). TLC plates were dried, sprayed with ninhydrin to visualize lipids, subjected to phosphorimaging (Fuji Film, Japan), and the amount of radioactivity measured normalized to the total protein content of each sample. S1P was identified by comparison to a nonradiolabeled standard.

2.5 Sphingosine kinase assay

Sphingosine kinase activity was assayed as described by Olivera *et al* [69]. Briefly, cells were plated onto 100 mm dishes and treated with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP for 5- to 60 minutes. After the desired treatment period, the cells were washed with ice-cold PBS, and then harvested into 200 μ l of lysis buffer [20 mM Tris-HCl (pH 7.4), 20% glycerol, 1 mM dithiothreitol, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM sodium orthovanadate, 10 mM MgCl₂, 15 mM sodium fluoride, 0.5 mM 4-deoxypyridoxine, and 1X protease inhibitor cocktail including AEBSF hydrochloride, aprotinin, E-64, EDTA disodium, leupeptin hemisulfate (Calbiochem)]. The cytosolic fraction was incubated with 5 μ M D-*erythro*-sphingosine and [γ -³²P] ATP for 30 minutes at 37°C. Sphingosine used in the reactions

was solubilized as a sphingosine-BSA complex as described above. Reactions were terminated by placing tubes on ice and adding 1 M HCl (20 μ l). Eight hundred μ l of chloroform/methanol/HCl (100:200:1, v/v) was added and the samples vortexed for 10 minutes, followed by the addition of 200 μ l chloroform and 200 μ l of 2 M KCl, vortexing again for 10 minutes and phase separation by centrifugation. An aliquot (50 μ l) of the organic phase was spotted onto a Silica Gel 60 TLC plate and developed in 1-butanol/methanol/acetic acid/water (80:20:10:20, v/v). Standard unlabeled S1P was also spotted onto each plate and visualized by spraying with ninhydrin. The dried plates were exposed to a phosphorimager screen and the amount of radioactivity measured normalized to the total protein content of each sample.

2.6 Cortisol assay

Cells were cultured in twelve-well plates and treated with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M So, or 1 μ M S1P for time periods ranging from 5 minutes to 24 hours. Cortisol released into the media was determined in triplicate against cortisol standards made up in DME/F12 medium using a 96-well plate enzyme-linked immune cortisol assay (Diagnostic Systems Corporation, Houston, TX). Results are expressed as nanomoles per milligram cellular protein.

2.7 RNA Isolation and Northern Blotting

Cells were cultured onto twelve-well plates and treated with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 0.1to 10 μM So or 0.1- to 10 μM S1P for 12 hours. Total RNA was prepared from treated cells by acid-phenol extraction [70]. RNA was fractionated by agarose (1%) gel electrophoresis in the presence of 5% formaldehyde and transferred onto nylon transfer membrane filters (Millipore, Bedford, MA). A 1.2 kb cDNA fragment of CYP17 was used to detect CYP17 mRNA expression. cDNA fragments were radiolabeled with [γ-³²P]dCTP using a Random Primer Labeling Kit (Takara). Blots were hybridized overnight at 42°C in 50% formamide, 5X SSPE, 1% SDS, 5X Denhardt's, 50 μg/ml tRNA, and ³²P-labeled cDNA fragments. The hybridized membranes were sequentially washed for 2 X 10 minutes in 2X SSC, 0.2% SDS and 2 X 5 minutes in 0.2X SSC, 0.2% SDS at 42°C. The amount of probe bound to the filter was quantified using a Fluorescence/Phospho-Imager (Fuji Film, Japan). Results were normalized to the content of glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH) mRNA.

2.8 RNAi and Real Time RT-PCR

In RNAi experiments, cells were subcultured onto twelve-well plates and 24 hours later media replaced with Optimem (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA). Cells were transfected with 150 nM of SREBP1, SREBP2, SK1, SK2 or 150nM of negative control siRNA using siIMPORTER. All siRNA oligonucleotides and siIMPORTER were obtained from Upstate (Lake Placid, NY). Seventy-two hours (SREBP1 and SREBP2) or forty-eight hours (SK1 and SK2) after the transfection, cells were treated with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP

or 1 µM S1P for 6 hours. Total RNA was extracted using TRIzol® (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) and amplified using the iScript One-Step RT-PCR Kit with SYBR® Green (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA) and an iCycler real-time thermocycler (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). The PCR primers shown in Table 1were used.

<u>CYP17</u>	
Forward	5'-CTCTTGCTGCTTCACCTA
Reverse	5'-TCAAGGAGATGACATTGGTT
actin	
Forward	5'-ACGGCTCCGGCATGTGCAAG-3'
Reverse	5'-TGACGATGCCGTGCTGCATG-3'
SK1	
SK1 Forward	5'-CTGGCAGCTTCCTTGAACCAT-3'
SK1 Forward Reverse	5'-CTGGCAGCTTCCTTGAACCAT-3' 5'-TGTGCAGAGACAGCAGGTTCA-3'
SK1 Forward Reverse SK2	5'-CTGGCAGCTTCCTTGAACCAT-3' 5'-TGTGCAGAGACAGCAGGTTCA-3'
SK1 Forward Reverse SK2 Forward	5'-CTGGCAGCTTCCTTGAACCAT-3' 5'-TGTGCAGAGACAGCAGGTTCA-3' 5'-CCAGTGTTGGAGAGCTGAAGGT-3'

Table 1 RT-PCR Primers

PCR reactions were as follows:

- i. 1 X 48°C, 30 minutes
- ii. 1 X 95°C, 10 minutes
- iii. 40 X 95°C, 15 seconds, 60°C, 1 minute
- iv. Cool to 4°C.

hCYP17 expression is normalized to actin and calculated using the delta delta cycle threshold ($\Delta\Delta$ CT) method. S1P receptor expression was determined using Taqman® gene expression probes and iScript One-Step RT-PCR Kit for Probes (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA)

2.9 Transient transfection and reporter gene analysis

Cells were subcultured onto twelve-well plates and 24 hours later transfected with 500 ng of reporter plasmids containing 1100-, 700-, 300-, or 57-base pairs of the CYP17 promoter upstream of the transcription initiation site [12] using GeneJuice (Novagen, Madison, WI). The CYP17 1100-, 700-, and 300-pGL3 constructs were generated by PCR using a plasmid containing a 1.8 kb fragment of the CYP17 promoter fused to the luciferase gene in the pGL3 vector [generously donated by Dr. Janette M. McAllister (Pennsylvania State University, Hershey, PA)]. The CYP17 57-pGL3 plasmid was constructed by ligating double stranded oligonucleotides corresponding to the region -57/-2 of the CYP17 5' flank upstream of the luciferase gene in the pGL3 vector (Promega, Madison, WI). Cells were co-transfected with 10 ng of the Renilla luciferase plasmid (pRL CMV, Promega, Madison, WI) for normalization. Cells were then treated with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M So, or 1 μ M S1P for 6 hours and harvested for dual luciferase assays (Promega, Madison, WI).

2.10 Chromatin Immunoprecipitation (ChIP)

For ChIP assays [71], [72] H295R cells (150 mm dishes) were stimulated with 50 nM ACTH, 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 0.5 μ M C2-ceramide, 1 μ M So, 1 μ M S1P, or 500 nM trichostatin A (TSA) for 1 hour or 4 hours. Cross-linking was performed by incubation in 1% formaldehyde (in PBS) for 10 minutes. The reaction was stopped by the addition of glycine (0.125 M final concentration), the cells washed, the nuclei harvested, and the lysates sonicated to obtain optimal DNA fragment lengths of 100 to 1000 base pairs.

The purified chromatin solutions were immunoprecipitated using anti-acetyl histone H3 (Upstate, Charlottesville, VA) or anti-SREBP1 and protein A/G plus (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA). The reaction was centrifuged at 4,000 rpm for 5 minutes and 50 μ l of the supernatant (input) retained. The antibody/protein/DNA bound beads were subjected to a series of 5-minute washes: three times in RIPA buffer (1% Nonident P40, 0.5% sodium deoxycholate, 0.1% SDS in 1X PBS), three times in RIPA buffer plus 500 mM NaCl, three times in washing buffer (10 mM Tris-Cl, pH 8, 0.25 M LiCl, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA, 1% NP-40, 1% sodium deoxycholate, 10 mM sodium butyrate, 20 mM β -glycerophosphate, and protease inhibitors), and three times in TE. The cross-links were reversed and protein digested using proteinase K (100 μ g/ml). DNA was purified by phenol:chloroform extraction and ethanol precipitation. Precipitated DNA was amplified by PCR using the primer pairs shown in Table 2.

	Table 2	ChIP	Primers
--	---------	------	---------

Forward	5'-GGGGACCATTAACCCGACAGCCCTTATCGC-3' (-520/-491 CYP17)
Reverse	5'-GACAGATGACAGATTCAGGAGGGTCACAAG-3' (-331/-360 CYP17)
Forward	5'-CCGCCTCTCTCCCTTCTGGATATG-3' (-142/-119 CYP17)
Reverse	5'-GAGCTCCCACATGGTGGCTGGGTG-3' (+68/+45 CYP17)

PCR reactions were as follows.

- i. 1 X 94°C, 5 minutes
- ii. 35 X 95°C, 1 minutes, 55°C, 1 minute, 72°C, 2 minutes
- iii. 1 X 72°C, 10 minutes
- iv. Cool to 4°C.

CYP17

PCR products were then subjected to agarose (2%) gel electrophoresis.

2.11 SDS-PAGE and Western Blot Analysis

To confirm that RNAi of SREBP1, SREBP2, SK1 and SK2 was effective, cells were transfected with siRNA oligonucleotides targeted at SREBP1 or SREBP2 for 72 hours and cell lysates harvested for SDS-PAGE and Western blotting. Twenty-five µg of each sample was run on 10% SDS-PAGE gels, transferred to polyvinylidene difluoride membranes (PVDF, Pall Corporation, Pensacola, FL) and probed with anti-SREBP1, anti-SREBP2, anti-SK1 or anti-SK2. Protein expression was detected using an ECF Western Blotting Kit (Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ) and a Fluor/Phospho-Imager (Fuji Film, Japan).

To determine the effect of S1P on SREBP processing, cells were subcultured onto six-well plates and treated with 1 µM S1P for periods ranging from 1 to 4 hours. Two hours before harvesting, 25 µg/ml ALLN was added to inhibit proteome degradation of mature SREBP. For the 1-hour time point, cells were pretreated with ALLN prior to stimulation with S1P. Cells were washed twice in PBS, harvested into RIPA buffer (1% Nonident P40, 0.5% sodium deoxycholate, 0.1% SDS in 1X PBS) and lysed by passing 10 times through a 22-gauge needle. Lysates were centrifuged for 15 minutes at 4°C and the supernatant collected for analysis by SDS-PAGE. Aliquots of each sample (25 µg of protein) were run on 10% SDS-PAGE gels, transferred to PVDF membranes, and probed with anti-SREBP1. SREBP1 protein expression was detected and imaged as described above. For analysis of membrane and nuclear SREBP1, cells were plated onto 60 mm dishes and treated with 1 µM S1P or 1 µM dhS1P. Cells were isolated and membrane and nuclear extracts prepared using NE-PER (Pierce, Rockford, IL) containing protease inhibitors. Twenty-five µg of nuclear or membrane extracts were run

on 10% SDS-PAGE gels, transferred to PVDF membranes, probed with anti-SREBP1 and expression detected as described above.

CHAPTER III RESULTS

3.1 ACTH stimulates sphingolipid metabolism in H295R cells.

Several studies have characterized the role of sphingolipids in steroid hormone biosynthesis and found both stimulatory and inhibitory roles for ceramide, So and S1P on hormone secretion [52], [53], [54], [55], [56], [57], [58], [59]. However, the effect of ACTH on cellular sphingolipid content is unknown. Thus, we treated H295R human adrenocortical cells for 2 hours with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP and isolated. Sphingolipids were extracted, identified by tandem mass spectrometry, and the amounts of these sphingolipids were quantified by liquid chromatography, tandem mass spectrometry (LC-ESI-MS/MS) using multiple reaction monitoring (MRM) as described in Materials and Methods.

As shown in Figure 7, both ACTH and Bt₂cAMP decreased cellular SM. Of the different SM molecules in H295R cells, both ACTH and Bt₂cAMP decreased C16 and C18 SM (Figure 8). Catabolism of complex sphingolipid molecules like SM is linked to increased production of bioactive species such as ceramide, So and S1P. Unexpectedly, we also observed ACTH/cAMP-stimulated reduction of ceramides, So and S1P (Figure 9). Bt₂cAMP treatment also decreased the amounts of multiple chain-length subspecies (Figure 10). We also analyzed the temporal effects of ACTH and Bt₂cAMP on cellular sphingolipid content. As seen in Figure 11 and Figure 12, treatment with either ACTH or Bt₂cAMP for 5 minutes caused a rapid decrease in cellular levels of ceramide, SM, So and S1P.


Figure 7. Amount of total endogenous SM

H295R cells treated for 2 hours with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP were harvested and assayed for SM by LC-ESI-MS/MS as described in Materials and Methods. Results are expressed as mean <u>+</u>SEM for 4 different experiments (n=3 per experiments) and normalized to total cellular protein. Statistical significance was calculated with respect to untreated control (*, p<0.05).



Figure 8. Amounts of SMs

H295R cells treated for 2 hours with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP were harvested and assayed for cellular content of individual SM molecules by LC-ESI-MS/MS as described in Materials and Methods. Results are expressed as mean <u>+</u>SEM for 4 different experiments (n=3 per experiments) and normalized to total cellular protein. Statistical significance was calculated with respect to untreated control (*, p<0.05).



Figure 9. Amounts of total endogenous Ceramides, So and S1P H295R cells treated for 2 hours with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP were harvested and assayed for ceramides, So and S1P by LC-ESI-MS/MS as described in Materials and Methods. Results are expressed as mean <u>+</u>SEM for 4 different experiments (n=3 per experiments) and normalized to total cellular protein. Statistical significance was calculated with respect to untreated control (*, p<0.05).





H295R cells treated for 2 hours with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP were harvested and assayed for cellular content of individual ceramide molecules by LC-ESI-MS/MS as described in Materials and Methods. Results are expressed as mean <u>+</u>SEM for 4 different experiments (n=3 per experiments) and normalized to total cellular protein. Statistical significance was calculated with respect to untreated control (*, p<0.05).



Figure 11. Amounts of SM and ceramide rapidly decrease with ACTH and Bt_2cAMP H295R cells treated with 50 nM ACTH 1 mM Bt_2cAMP for 5-, 15-, 30-, 60- or 120minutes were harvested and assayed for total cellular SM and ceramides as described in Materials and Methods. Data is expressed as percent of control group mean.



Figure 12. Amounts of So and S1P rapidly decrease with ACTH and Bt_2cAMP H295R cells treated with 50 nM ACTH 1 mM Bt_2cAMP for for 5-, 15-, 30-, 60- or 120minutes were harvested and assayed for total cellular So and S1P as described in Materials and Methods. Data is expressed as percent of control group mean.

3.2 ACTH/cAMP activate sphingosine kinase activity.

The changes in cellular sphingolipid content in response to ACTH/cAMP described above warranted further characterization of the relationship between steroidogenesis and sphingolipid metabolism in the human adrenal cortex. We hypothesized that this increase in sphingolipid turnover may be due to a stimulatory effect of ACTH/cAMP on enzymes in the sphingolipid metabolic pathway. Thus we carried out enzyme assays as described by Olivera *et al* [69] to determine if ACTH/cAMP was activating SK activity. The cytosolic fraction from the H295R cells treated with 50 nM ACTH or 1 μ M Bt₂cAMP for different time points ranging from 5 to 60 minutes was incubated with D-*erythro*-sphingosine and [γ -³²P] ATP and amount of S1P produced is measured by TLC.

As shown in Figure 13, exposure of H295R cells to ACTH and Bt₂cAMP resulted in rapid increases in SK activity. Maximal increases in enzyme activity were observed at 15 minutes for both agents and returned to basal levels after 30 minutes. Incubation of H295R cells for 15 minutes with ACTH increased SK activity 3.2-fold, whereas Bt₂cAMP resulted in a 4.8-fold increase in catalytic activity (Figure 13).

3.3 ACTH/cAMP promotes S1P secretion into the media.

Since ACTH and Bt_2cAMP stimulate SK activity (Figure 13), we speculated that this increase should be mirrored by an increase in the cellular concentrations of S1P. However, our mass spectrometric analysis showed that both ACTH and Bt_2cAMP treatments caused a decrease in cellular amounts of S1P (Figure 9, right panel). In the

view of the fact that S1P is an important second messenger and some cells secrete S1P [73], [74]; the amounts of S1P in the medium were also analyzed. H295R cells were incubated in [32 P]-orthophosphate for 12 hours followed by 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP treatment. Both media and the cells were separated and analyzed for S1P content by TLC.

As shown in Figure 14, ACTH and Bt_2cAMP evoked increases in S1P in the medium that paralleled the decreases in cellular S1P. These findings strongly suggest that, ACTH and cAMP stimulate SM metabolism, which results in decreases in cellular SM, ceramide, So and S1P and increased secretion of S1P into the extracellular space.

3.4 Sphingolipids stimulate cortisol biosynthesis.

As previously discussed, studies carried out in primary bovine zona fasiculata adrenal cells have found that S1P stimulates cortisol secretion [55]. Based on the effect of ACTH/cAMP on cellular sphingolipid content and SK activity, we carried out experiments to determine the effect of So and S1P on cortisol biosynthesis in H295R human adrenocortical cells. Cells were treated for time points ranging from 5 minutes to 24 hours and cortisol released into the media was determined with enzyme-linked immune cortisol assay.

As shown in Figure 15, both So and S1P maximally increased cortisol production at the 3-hour time point, whereas Bt₂cAMP maximally activated cortisol secretion at 24 hours. The increase in cortisol levels after treatment with So and S1P was transient and decreased to near control levels after 12 hours, whereas Bt₂cAMP-treated cells continued to secrete cortisol after 24 hours (Figure 15).



Figure 13. ACTH and Bt₂cAMP activate SK activity in H295R cells H295R cells were treated for time periods ranging from 5- to 60- minutes with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP. SK activity was measured as described in Materials and Methods. Radiolabeled S1P was quantified by densitometric analysis. The amount of radioactivity measured normalized to the total protein content of each sample. Results are expressed as percent of control group mean <u>+</u> SEM form three separate experiments, each performed in triplicate. *, Statistically different from control, p<0.05.



Figure 14. ACTH and Bt₂cAMP increase S1P secretion into the media H295R cells were incubated with 80 μ Ci [³²P]-orthophosphate then treated with 50 nM ACTH or 1 mM Bt₂cAMP for 30 minutes or 2 hours. Both the media and cells were collected for assay of S1P levels by TLC. The amount of radioactivity measured normalized to the total protein content of each sample. Results were expressed as mean <u>+</u> SEM form three separate experiments, each performed in triplicate. Statistical significance was calculated with respect to untreated control (*, *p*<0.05).



Figure 15. Sphingosine and S1P increase cortisol secretion H295R cells were treated for time periods ranging from 5 minutes to 24 hours, as described in Materials and Methods, with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M So or 1 μ M S1P. The amount of cortisol released into the media was determined by enzyme-linked immune assay. Values represent the mean <u>+</u> SEM of 2 experiments, each performed in triplicate. *, *p*<0.5 for agonist –stimulated steroidogenesis versus untreated control.

3.5 S1P induces steroidogenic gene expression.

Given that ACTH and Bt₂cAMP alter the sphingolipid profile in H295R cells (Figure 7 to Figure 12) and that sphingolipids stimulate cortisol secretion (Figure 15), we carried out studies to further explore the relationship between sphingolipid metabolism and steroidogenesis. Cells were treated with Bt₂cAMP or sphingolipids and CYP17 mRNA expression was assayed by Northern blotting.

Figure 16 shows a representative Northern blot from analysis of cells treated with Bt_2cAMP , So or S1P. Both So and S1P increased CYP17 mRNA expression compared to control whereas highest increase was evoked by Bt_2cAMP treatment. The effects of So and S1P on CYP17 mRNA expression was also dose dependent and the maximum increase in CYP17 mRNA expression was 2.0–fold with 10 μ M S0 and 3.6–fold with 1 μ M S1P (Figure 17) whereas Bt_2cAMP induced hCYP17 mRNA expression 5.2 fold.



Figure 16. Sphingolipid- dependent CYP17 mRNA expression Representative Northern blot showing increase in CYP17 mRNA expression after 12hour treatment with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M So or 1 μ M S1P. Northern blotting and hybridization to a radiolabeled CYP17 cDNA (upper panel) or GAPDH cDNA (lower panel) were performed as described in Materials and Methods.



Figure 17. Dose dependency of sphingolipid-dependent CYP17 mRNA expression H295R cells were treated with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 0.1 μ M-10 μ M So or 0.1 μ M-10 μ M S1P for 12 hours and total RNA was extracted. Densitometric analysis of Northern blots probed for CYP17 mRNA expression. Data graphed represents the mean ± the standard error from 4 separate experiments, each performed in triplicate. CYP17 mRNA expression is normalized to the mRNA content of GAPDH and expressed as a percentage of the control group mean. *Asterisk* indicates statistically different from control; *p* < .05.

3.6 cAMP-dependent CYP17 mRNA expression requires SK1.

Since SK activity was increased by Bt₂cAMP treatment (Figure 13) and both So and S1P increased the CYP17 expression (Figure 16 and Figure 17) we postulated that phosphorylation of So to S1P by SK may be an important step in the cAMP-stimulated induction of CYP17 mRNA expression. We used RNAi to determine if cAMP-stimulated CYP17 transcription requires SK. To determine the effect of SK silencing on CYP17 mRNA expression, H295R cells were transfected with SK1 and SK2 small interfering oligonucleotides for 48 hours as described in Materials and Methods followed by exposure to Bt₂cAMP. Total RNA was extracted for analysis by real time RT-PCR.

Quantitative RT-PCR results revealed that silencing both SK1 and SK2 attenuated the stimulatory effect of Bt₂cAMP on CYP17 mRNA expression (Figure 18). However, suppression of neither SK1 nor SK2 was able to block cAMP-dependent CYP17 transcription completely. Since it was previously demonstrated that cAMP/PKA signaling activates transcription of CYP17 by promoting binding of SF-1 to the promoter [12], it is plausible that there are two distinct pathways that is activated by cAMP, one includes activation of sphingolipid pathway and the other includes activation of SF-1, which end up with an increase in CYP17 mRNA expression. We also confirmed the suppression of SK1 and SK2 mRNA expression by real time RT-PCR (Figure 19) and protein expression by Western blotting (Figure 20).

3.7 Sphingolipids stimulate CYP17 transcriptional activity.

As described above, sphingolipids rapidly stimulate adrenal steroidogenesis (Figure 15). To discern the mechanism by which sphingolipids increase CYP17 mRNA

(Figure 16 and Figure 17), we performed transient transfection assays using plasmids containing varying lengths of CYP17 promoter fused to the luciferase gene.

Treatment of both So and S1P increased the transcriptional activity of the 1100and 700-pGL3 CYP17 reporter constructs, while having no significant effect on the CYP17 57- and 300-pGL3 plasmids (Figure 21). In contrast to the effect of So and S1P, Bt₂cAMP significantly stimulated the luciferase activity of all plasmids tested (Figure 21) as seen previously [12]. These findings suggest that the mechanism by which sphingolipids induce CYP17 mRNA expression is distinct from SF-1-dependent CYP17 transcription and that the region of the CYP17 promoter required for sphingolipidstimulated gene transcription lies between -700 and -300 base pairs of the promoter. *In silico* analysis [75] of the -700/-300 region revealed a putative binding site for the SREBP family of transcription factors. Thus, we determined the effect of mutating this site on ability of S1P to stimulate CYP17 reporter gene activity. As shown in Figure 22, mutation of the putative SRE attenuated the stimulatory effects of S1P on CYP17 transcriptional activity.

3.8 Sphingolipids increase acetylation of histone H3 at the CYP17 promoter.

To determine the effect of sphingolipids on chromatin structure, we next examined the effect of S1P on the acetylation of histone H3 at the CYP17 promoter. Acetylated histones are found in chromatin regions that are transcriptionally active. H295R cells were treated with Bt₂cAMP, ceramide, So, S1P or the histone deacetylase inhibitor, trichostatin (TSA) for 4 hours, followed by chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP). Cells were incubated with formaldehyde to covalently link DNA to proteins

followed by cell lysis and sonication obtain obtimal chromatin lengths. Chromatin was immunoprecipitated using antibody against acetylated histone H3. DNA-protein interactions were dissociated and DNA was purified for PCR using primers that amplified regions -142/+45 and -520/-360. Although it was previously shown that ACTH/cAMP-dependent gene transcription occurs upon binding of a complex containing SF-1/p54^{nrb}/PSF to region -57/-37 of the CYP17 promoter [12], studies described herein show that S1P activates CYP17 gene transcription by stimulating the binding of a transacting factor(s) to a more distal region of promoter (-436/-448).

As shown in Figure 23, Bt_2cAMP , So and S1P increased the acetylation of histone H3 associated with the region -520/-360 of the CYP17 gene. TSA also increased the acetylation of histone H3 at the CYP17 promoter (Figure 23). These findings are in contrast to the results of PCR using primers designed to amplify the -142/+45 region of the CYP17 promoter, where only Bt_2cAMP and TSA significantly increased the acetylation of histone H3 (Figure 24).

Since sphingolipids stimulated SREBP1 cleavage [62] and SREBP1a mediates increased transcription of StAR [63], we also performed ChIP assays using an antibody to SREBP1. As shown in Figure 25, ACTH, Bt₂cAMP and S1P increased binding to the - 520/-360 region of the CYP17 gene.



Figure 18. cAMP-dependent CYP17 mRNA expression requires SK1 H295R cells were transfected with SK1, SK2 or nonspecific siRNA as described in Materials and Methods and treated with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP. Total RNA was extracted and quantitative RT-PCR was performed by using primers for CYP17. Actin was used for normalization.





H295R cells were transfected with SK1, SK2 or nonspecific siRNA as described in Materials and Methods. Total RNA was extracted and quantitative RT-PCR was performed by using primers for SK1 and SK2. Actin was used for normalization.



Figure 20. Effect of SK1 and SK2 siRNAs on protein expression of SK1 and SK2. Cells were transfected with SK1, SK2 or nonspecific siRNA as described in Materials and Methods. Twenty five μ g of cell lysates extracted from cells were resolved by SDS-PAGE and transferred to PVDF membranes. Blots were probed with antibodies to anti-SK1 and anti-SK2.



Figure 21. Transcriptional activity of CYP17 reporter plasmids H295R cells were transfected with reporter plasmids containing 1100-, 700-, 300-, or 57 base pairs of the CYP17 promoter fused to the Firefly luciferase gene and subsequently treated with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M So, or 1 μ M S1P for 6 hours. Data is normalized to the luciferase activity of the Renilla gene and is expressed as fold increase over the basic pGL3 plasmid. Data graphed represents the mean <u>+</u> the standard error from 4 separate experiments, each performed in triplicate. *, statistically different from control, p<.05.



Figure 22. S1P-stimulation is lost when SRE site in CYP17 promoter is mutated H295R cells were transfected with wild type or SRE mutant reporter plasmids containing 600 base pairs of the CYP17 promoter fused to the firefly luciferase gene and subsequently treated with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M So, or 1 μ M S1P for 12 hours. Data is normalized to the to the luciferase activity of the Renilla gene and is expressed as fold increase over the basic pGL3 plasmid.



Figure 23. So and S1P increase acetylation of histone H3 at the SRE site of the CYP17 promoter

H295R cells were treated for 4 hours with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M C₂Ceramide, 1 μ M So, 1 μ M S1P or 500 nM TSA, and then incubated with 1% formaldehyde for cross-linking. Cell lysates were prepared, sonicated, and immunoprecipitated with anti-acetyl histone H3. PCR was performed using primers that amplified -520/-360 region of the CYP17 promoter.



Figure 24. S1P has moderate effect on the acetylation of histone H3 at the proximal region of the CYP17 promoter

H295R cells were treated for 4 hours with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M C₂Ceramide, 1 μ M So, 1 μ M S1P or 500 nM TSA, and then incubated with 1% formaldehyde for cross-linking. Cell lysates were prepared, sonicated, and immunoprecipitated with anti-acetyl histone H3. PCR was performed using primers that amplified -142/+45 region of the CYP17 promoter.



Figure 25. S1P increase SREBP1 binding to the CYP17 promoter H295R cells were treated for 1 hour with 50 nM ACTH, 1 mM Bt₂cAMP or 1 μ M S1P, and then incubated with 1% formaldehyde for cross-linking. Cell lysates were prepared, sonicated, and immunoprecipitated with anti-SREBP1. PCR was performed using primers that amplified -520/-360 region of the CYP17 promoter.

3.9 S1P induces CYP17 transcription by activating SREBP1.

As discussed before, it was previously shown that sphingolipids stimulated SREBP1 cleavage [62] and SREBP1a mediates increased transcription of StAR [63]. We next investigated the role of SREBPs in S1P-evoked CYP17 gene expression. H295R cells were transfected with SREBP1 or SREBP2 for 72 hours treated with S1P for 6 hours followed by total RNA extraction and quantitative RT-PCR.

As shown in Figure 26, SREBP1 siRNA completely attenuated S1P-stimulated transcription of CYP17, while siRNA targeted against SREBP2 decreased S1P-stimulated CYP17 mRNA expression by 31%. The effect of RNAi on SREBP1 and SREBP2 protein expression was confirmed by Western blotting (Figure 27).



Figure 26. S1P-stimulated CYP17 mRNA expression requires SREBP1 H295R cells were transfected for 72 hours with SREBP1, SREBP2 or non-specific siRNA oligonucleotides as described in Materials and Methods and treated with 1 μ M S1P. Total RNA was extracted and quantitative RT-PCR was performed to determine CYP17 mRNA expression. Actin was used for normalization. Values represent the mean <u>+</u> SEM of 3 experiments, each performed in triplicate. *, *p*<0.5 statistically different from untreated control group.



Figure 27. Protein expression of SREBP1 and SREBP2 H295R cells were transfected for 72 hours with SREBP1, SREBP2 or non-specific siRNA oligonucleotides as described in Materials and Methods. Twenty five µg of cell lysates extracted from cells were resolved by SDS-PAGE and transferred to PVDF membranes. Blots were probed with antibodies to anti-SREBP1 and anti-SREBP2.

3.10 S1P stimulates SREBP1 cleavage

The activity of SREBP1 is controlled by transport from ER to Golgi [60], [61]. SREBP1 has a bHLH domain at the N terminal that acts as DNA binding domain and two transmembrane domains that are cleaved by two membrane associated proteases in the Golgi [60], [61]. After this process the mature form is translocated to the nucleus where it activates transcription of SREBP target genes (Figure 6). To determine if S1P stimulates the processing of SREBP1, we treated H295R cells with S1P for varying time points and measured the levels of mature and precursor forms by Western blotting. Since the mature form of SREBP is subjected to ubiquitination and subsequent proteosomal degradation [76], we treated the cells with proteosome inhibitor N-acetyl-Leu-Leu-norleucinal (ALLN) as previously described by others [62], [77]. As shown in Figure 28, S1P stimulates SREBP1 maturation in a time dependent manner. Premature form also increased in a time dependent manner with S1P treatment.



Figure 28. S1P promotes SREBP1 maturation

H295R cells were treated for 1 to 4 hours with 1 μ M S1P. Two hours prior to harvesting, cells were treated with the proteosome inhibitor ALLN (25 μ g/ml). The 1 hour group was first treated with ALLN followed by stimulation with S1P. Cell lysates were isolated and subjected to SDS-PAGE and Western blotting. Shown is a representative blot from three experiments, each performed in quadruplicate. S1P induce cleavage of the SREBP1 precursor (P) into the mature (M) transcription factor.

3.11 S1P stimulates nuclear translocation of SREBP1

To determine if S1P activates SREBP1 cleavage by binding to an S1P receptor or acting intracellularly, we treated H295R cells with dhS1P. Like S1P, dhS1P binds to and activates S1P receptors [78], [47]. Nuclear and membrane fractions were prepared and SREBP1 expression in both subcellular compartments was analyzed by Western blotting.

Since both S1P and dhS1P stimulated an increase in the mature form of SREBP1 in the nucleus (Figure 29), it is plausible that dhS1P will have the same effects on CYP17 mRNA transcription. H295R cells were treated with Bt₂cAMP, S1P and dhS1P and isolated total RNA for quantitative RT-PCR. As shown in Figure 30, like Bt₂cAMP and S1P, dhS1P is able to induce CYP17 mRNA expression.



Figure 29. S1P increases SREBP1 in the nucleus

H295R cells were treated for 4 hours with 1 μ M S1P or 1 μ M dhS1P and nuclear and membrane fractions isolated for analysis of SREBP1 protein expression by Western blotting as described in Materials and Methods. Shown is a representative blot from three experiments, each performed in quadruplicate.



Figure 30. The effect of dhS1P on CYP17 mRNA expression H295R cells were treated for 6 hours with 1 mM Bt₂cAMP, 1 μ M S1P or 1 μ M dhS1P and total RNA (100ng) was isolated and subjected to real time RT-PCR. Values represent the mean <u>+</u> SEM of 3 experiments normalized to actin mRNA expression, each performed in triplicate. *, *p*<0.5 for cAMP-stimulated CYP17 mRNA expression versus untreated control.

3.12 S1P acts in a pararcrine/autocrine manner to induce CYP17 trancription

S1P regulates biological processes by serving as a ligand for S1P family of Gprotein coupled receptors [79], [80] and by acting intracellularly [79]. To date, five S1P receptors have been identified [42], [43], [44]. These G-protein coupled receptors were initially called EDG receptors, but have been renamed as S1P₁ (EDG-1), S1P₂ (EDG-5), S1P₃ (EDG-3), S1P₄ (EDG-6) and S1P₅ (EDG-8) [42]. In the view of the fact that cAMP stimulates the secretion of S1P into the media (Figure 14) and dhS1P promotes SREBP1 translocation to the nucleus (Figure 29), we hypothesized that S1P may act in an autocrine or paracrine manner to increase CYP17 mRNA expression by binding to S1P receptors on the surface of H295R cells. To identify which of the receptors are being expressed in H295R cells, we isolated total RNA and performed quantitative RT-PCR.

As shown in Figure 31 all five receptors are expressed in H295R cells. $S1P_3$ is highly expressed whereas $S1P_4$ is not as abundant as the other four receptor subtypes.



Figure 31. S1P receptors are expressed in H295R cells The expression of S1P receptors was examined by subjecting total RNA (100ng) isolated from untreated H295R cells to real time RT-PCR using Taqman probes for EDG-1, -3, -5, -6 and -8.

CHAPTER IV DISCUSSION

ACTH exerts its stimulatory actions on steroid hormone biosynthesis via two temporally distinct cAMP/PKA-dependent pathways. A rapid, acute response results in the transport of cholesterol into the inner mitochondrial membrane for conversion to pregnenolone by cholesterol side chain cleavage enzyme (P450scc). During the acute response, an essential site of phosphorylation by PKA is cholesterol ester hydrolase, which upon activation catalyzes the conversion of cholesterol esters to free cholesterol [81]. Key regulators of the acute response, StAR protein [82] and the peripheral benzodiazapene receptor [83], facilitate cholesterol movement in the mitochondria. The chronic effect of ACTH is to increase the transcription of steroidogenic enzymes, leading to increased steroid hydroxylase activity.

In this study, our data provide evidence for a novel signal transduction pathway initiated by ACTH. We show herein that ACTH and cAMP stimulate the metabolism of several sphingolipid species (Figure 7 to Figure 12). In addition, ACTH and cAMP rapidly and transiently activate SK catalytic activity (Figure 13). In agreement with this finding, SK has been shown to be activated by growth factors, cytokines, and hormones in various cell types [84], [32], [85].

Previous studies have demonstrated the relationship between SM and P450scc [86]. P450scc catalyzes the first step in steroid hormone biosynthesis: conversion of cholesterol to pregnenolone (Figure 1). SM inhibits the ability of cholesterol to bind to P450scc [86]. Further, the interaction between cholesterol and SM is cooperative [86], indicating that interactions between cholesterol and lipids can play a role in

steroidogenesis. In the light of these previous findings, the studies presented herein suggest that in addition to increasing availability of cholesterol for steroidogenesis, ACTH activates sphingolipid metabolism in order to maintain optimal cholesterol-lipid ratios in the membranes of adrenocortical cells.

Since decreases in levels of S1P were paralleled by increases in this bioactive molecule in the medium (Figure 14) and S1P receptors are expressed in H295R cells (Figure 31), we speculated that S1P acts in a paracrine or autocrine manner to increase steroidogenesis.

SREBPs regulate genes involved in the sterol synthesis and uptake, as well as fatty acid biosynthesis and desaturation [60], [61]. When the levels of free cholesterol in the cell are low, SREBPs undergo proteolytic processing, resulting in the release of a mature transcription factor that translocates to the nucleus for increased expression of genes involved in cholesterol biosynthesis and fatty acid metabolism [60], [61]. The activity of these transcription factors is controlled by transport from ER to Golgi by an escort protein called SREBP-cleavage activating protein (SCAP) which senses the absence of cholesterol [60], [61]. Recently sphingolipids have been shown to stimulate SREBP-1 cleavage by causing the cholesterol to be trapped in endosomes or lysosomes leading to a decrease in cellular cholesterol levels in the cells [62]. This decrease is sensed by SCAP which leads to the translocation of SREBPs to Golgi for maturation [62]. Moreover, transcription of the StAR protein (essential for acute hormone production in response to ACTH) is increased by SREBP-1 [63]. ChIP data presented in Figure 23 and Figure 25 showing increased recruitment of acetylated histone H3 and SREBP1 to the -700/-300 region of the CYP17 promoter suggest that S1P stimulates chromatin remodeling, resulting in increased accessibility to this region of the promoter and SREBP binding.

It was previously shown that the ACTH/cAMP responsive region of the human CYP17 gene lies within the first 63 base pairs upstream of the transcription initiation site [12], [87]. ACTH/cAMP increases the binding of complex containing SF-1, p54^{nrb}, and PSF to the -57/-37 region of the CYP17 gene by stimulating dephosphorylation of SF-1 in an MKP-1 dependent manner [12], [88]. In the present studies, transient transfection assays localized the region of the CYP17 promoter essential for S1P-dependent transcription between -700 and -300 upstream of the transcriptional initiation site (Figure 21), which is more distal from SF-1 binding site. Within this 400 base pair region there is a putative binding site for SREBPs. We confirmed the importance of this binding site for S1P-stimulated CYP17 gene transcription by constructing SRE mutant (Figure 22). Since S1P had no effect on transcriptional activity of the CYP17-57pGL3 construct (contains SF1 binding site) we have identified a novel mechanism by which cAMP/PKA activates CYP17.

Previously it was proposed by Lawler *et al.* that stimulation of human hepatocytes by TNF- α leads to the activation of neutral sphingomyelinase which in turn induces the maturation of SREBP1 [89]. This induction of SREBP1 cleavage occurred independent of cholesterol depletion. Further, it was suggested that while SRE-mediated gene transcription is decreased by the inhibition of ceramide synthesis, it is stimulated by increasing So levels [90].

According to these results we propose a model (Figure 32) for the role of S1P and SREBP1 in ACTH/cAMP-dependent CYP17 transcription and cortisol biosynthesis. Binding of ACTH to its receptor on cell surface activates adenylyl cyclase which leads to the production of cAMP and activation of PKA. PKA stimulates the hydrolysis of SM, which leads to the activation of other enzymes (such as SK) in sphingolipid pathway causing the decreased levels of several sphingolipid species. S1P produced from

cAMP-induced SK reaction is sensed by SCAP, which leads to the migration of SREBP1 to the Golgi where it will be processed to its mature form. Mature SREBP1 then translocates to the nucleus, dimerizes, and binds to the SRE site on the CYP17 promoter causing the activation of transcription of CYP17 gene. Additionally, based on the rapid increase in cortisol secretion after S1P treatment, we propose that S1P may also acutely facilitate cholesterol delivery to the mitochondria and/or increase the activity of the steroid hydroxylase P450 enzymes. Further studies are needed to determine the mechanism by which S1P acutely increases cortisol biosynthesis.

In summary, our studies demonstrate that ACTH/cAMP rapidly alter the cellular sphingolipid content in H295R cells. The actions of ACTH/cAMP on sphingolipid content are specific to individual sphingolipid species. S1P increases the transcription of human CYP17 and cortisol biosynthesis. ChIP experiments and RNA interference assays demonstrate the involvement of SREBP1 in the S1P-increased transcription of CYP17. These findings provide evidence for a role for sphingolipids in ACTH/cAMP-dependent cortisol biosynthesis and establish a novel mechanism by which S1P, acting as a paracrine or autocrine factor, can increase CYP17 gene transcription by activating SREBP1.



Figure 32. Model Pathway

APPENDIX-PROTOCOLS

Subculturing Cells

- 1. Prepare media
 - Media: DMEM/F12

To this add: 10% Nu-Serum, 1% ITS+, 1% Penicillin/Streptomycin Fungizone

- 2. Warm up PBS, bovine calf serum (BCS), and media.
- 3. Pour off media.
- 4. Add 2 ml trypsin. Pour off.
- 5. Allow to stand for 2-3 minutes.
- 6. Strike the flask with your hands a few times.
- 7. Add 1 ml serum.
- 8. Add 5-10 ml (~7 ml) PBS and pipet up and down to collect cells.
- 9. Transfer to a 15 ml tube.
- 10. Centrifuge 3 minutes, 1500 rpm.
- 11. Pour off supernatant in tube.
- 12. Add 6 ml media* to the pellet and pipet up and down to resuspend the pellet.
- 13. Add 12 ml media to each flask.
- 14. Add 3 ml cells to each flask.
- 15. Incubate at 37 °C.

* The volume of media added to the pellet depends on the final volume of cells needed for transfer.

	Media	Resuspended cells
T75 flask	12 ml	3 ml
6 well plate	2 ml	500 µl/well (3 ml/plate)
12 well plate	1 ml	250 µl/well (3 ml/plate)

Protein Isolation

6 well plate, 1 ml of media per well

- 1. Rinse dishes with PBS (2 x 1 ml).
- 2. Add 500 µl PBS to each well and scrape cells into 1.5 ml tubes.
- 3. Spin 5 minutes at 4000 rpm.
- 4. Remove supernatant.

- 5. Add 100 μl ice-cold RIPA buffer containing 1X protease inhibitor cocktail to each tube.
- 6. Pass 10 times through a 22-gauge needle.
- 7. Incubate cells on ice for 30 minutes.
- 8. Centrifuge tubes at 12K rpm, 4 °C, for 10 minutes.
- 9. Pipet supernatants into new tubes.
- 10. Store at –20 °C.

SDS-PAGE Gel

- 1. Resolving Gel (10 %, 10 ml):
 - 4.0 ml H₂O
 - 3.3 ml 30 % acrylamide
 - 2.5 ml 1.5 M Tris, pH 8.8
 - 0.1 ml 10 % SDS
 - 0.1 ml 10 % ammonium persulfate
 - 0.004 ml TEMED
- 2. Load gel.
- 3. Pour 30 % ethanol on top of gel
- 4. Stacking Gel (5%, 4 ml):
 - 2.7 ml H₂O
 - 0.67 ml 30 % acrylamide
 - 0.5 ml 1.5 M Tris, pH 6.8
 - 0.04 ml 10 % SDS
 - 0.04 ml 10 % ammonium persulfate
 - 0.004 ml TEMED
- 5. Remove the ethanol, load the stacking gel, and put the combs in.

Cell Lysate Preparation

1. Prepare loading buffer:

2X SDS gel loading buffer: 1M DTT (9: 1)

- 2. Prepare a mixture of equal volumes of loading buffer and samples depending on the size of the wells (small—15-20 µl per well, large—30-40 µl per well)
- 3. Heat samples at 100 °C for 5 minutes. Put a hole on top of each tube.
- 4. Place tubes on ice.

Running SDS-PAGE Gel

- 1. Use standard markers.
- 2. Use 1X SDS-PAGE buffer.
- 3. Run the gel at 50-60 V.
- 4. When the bands reach the resolving gel, turn the voltage up to 100-120 V.

Transferring SDS-PAGE Gel

- 1. Use Western Blot Buffer :
 - 0.025 M Tris base
 - 0.192 M glycine
 - 20 % methanol
 - pH 8.3
- 2. Place three pre-soaked sheets of filter paper on bottom.
- 3. Place membrane soaked in methanol on top and then the gel.
- 4. Place three additional sheets of filter paper on top.
- 5. Transfer the gel at 100 mA for 30 minutes.
- 6. Place membranes in PBS-Tween.

Western Blotting

All at room temperature

- 1. Electrophoresis and blotting
 - Pre-treat PVDF membrane
 - In methanol for 5 second
 - In water for 5 minutes
 - In transfer buffer for 10-15 minutes
 - Separate proteins using SDS-PAGE electrophoresis and electroblotting on to PVDF membrane
- 2. Blocking Membrane
 - Immerse membrane in 5% (w/v) blocking agent in PBS-T for one hour on orbital shaker at room temperature
- 3. Washing
 - Dilute primary antibody in PBS-T
 - On orbital shaker wash twice for 2 min with large volume of PBS-T
 - On orbital shaker wash 2 times for 15 min each with large volume of PBS-T
- On orbital shaker wash 2 times for 5 min each with large volume of PBS-T
- 4. Incubation
 - Incubate membrane in diluted primary antibody for 1 hour on orbital shaker
- 5. Dilution of fluorecein-linked anti-species antibody
 - Dilute fluorescein-linked anti-mouse Ig or anti-rabbit Ig 1:2000 in PBS-T
- 6. Washing
 - On orbital shaker wash twice for 2 min with large volume of PBS-T
 - On orbital shaker wash 2 times for 15 min each with large volume of PBS-T
 - On orbital shaker wash 2 times for 5 min each with large volume of TBS-T or PBS-T
- 7. Incubation
 - Incubate membrane in diluted secondary antibody for 1 hour on orbital shaker
 - Dilute Anti-fluorescein alkaline phosphotase (AP) conjugate 1:2500 with PBS-T
- 8. Washing
 - On orbital shaker wash twice for 2 min with large volume of PBS-T
 - On orbital shaker wash 2 times for 15 min each with large volume of PBS-T
 - On orbital shaker wash 2 times for 5 min each with large volume of PBS-T
- 9. Incubation
 - Incubate membrane in diluted AP conjugate for 1 hour on orbital shaker at room temperature
- 10. Washing
 - On orbital shaker wash twice for 2 min with large volume of PBS-T
 - On orbital shaker wash 2 times for 15 min each with large volume of PBS-T
 - On orbital shaker wash 2 times for 5 min each with large volume of PBS-T
- 11. Transfer membrane onto a saran wrap (protein face up)
- 12. Incubation
 - Incubate membrane with ECF substrate enough to cover the membrane for 20 min
- 13. Incubation
 - Incubate membrane in dark place for at least 20 minutes to dry.
- 14. Scan

RNA Isolation

- 1. Wash cells 2x with PBS
- 2. Add 500 µl Trizol to each well and scrape into 1.5ml tubes
- 3. Incubate at room temperature for 5 minutes
- 4. Add 100 µl chloroform/ iso amy
- 5. Shake for 20 seconds
- 6. Incubate at room temperature for 3 minutes
- 7. Spin at 12,000 rpm for 15 minutes at 4C
- 8. Remove aqueous phase (clear) to new tube
- 9. Add 200 µl isopropanol
- 10. Incubate at room temperature for 10 minutes
- 11. Spin at 12,000 rpm 4°C for 10 minutes
- 12. Remove supernatant and add 500 µl 75% ETOH
- 13. Vortex briefly and spin at 12,000 rpm 4°C for 5 minutes
- 14. Remove EtOH
- 15. Air dry 15-30 minutes at room temperature
- 16. Resuspend in 25 µl DEPC-H₂O

Formaldehyde Gel

1.0 g agarose
84 ml DEPC H₂O
10 ml 10X gel-running buffer
6 ml formaldehyde

- 1. In an Erlenmeyer flask, heat a mixture of 1.0 g agarose, 84 ml DEPC H_2O , and 10 ml 10X gel-running buffer to boiling. Use microwave for ~3-4 minutes.
- 2. After cooling the mixture a few minutes, add 6 ml formaldehyde.
- 3. Pour into casting apparatus.

RNA Sample Preparation

- 1. Prepare sample dilution buffer. Will need 2X the volume of DEPC-H₂O in each tube. For example, if you have 24 samples and each RNA pellet was resuspended in 5 μ I DEPC-H₂O, then you will need 240 μ I (10 μ I/sample).
 - Sample dilution buffer (recipe makes 300 µl):
 - a. 40 µl 10X buffer
 - b. 40 µl RNA loading buffer
 - c. 21 µl formaldehyde
 - d. 200 µl formamide

- 2. Add sample dilution buffer to each tube. (If sample is 5 μ l, then add 10 μ l buffer).
- 3. Heat tubes at 65°C for 15 minutes.
- 4. Add 1 µl ethidium bromide to each tube.
- 5. Cool for 10 minutes on ice.
- 6. Load samples onto formaldehyde gel.

Running the Gel

- 1. Use 1X buffer (100 ml 10X buffer and 50 ml formaldehyde diluted to 1 L).
- 2. Run at 70 V for about 2-3 hours.

Blotting the RNA

- 1. Place filter paper soaked in 20X SCC (pH 7) solution on the vacuum blotter.
- 2. Place membrane soaked in DEPC H₂O on top.
- 3. Place plastic mask on membrane so cut out region exposes membrane.
- 4. Place gel on top of membrane.
- 5. Place an additional sheet of filter paper on top.
- 6. Run for 30 minutes between 50 and 55.

Luciferase Assay

- 1. Wash cells once with PBS
- 2. Remove PBS completely
- Prepare Passive Lysis Buffer by Diluting 5x stock with H₂O (1 part 5x: 4 parts Water)
- 4. Add 100 µl Passive Lysis Buffer to each well
- 5. Place plates in –80°C for 10-20 minutes
- 6. Place plates in 37°C water bath for approximately 1 minute (until contents in all wells have melted)
- 7. Repeat freeze/thaw cycle twice
- 8. Thaw appropriate volumes of Luciferase Assay and Stop and Glo Reagents
- 9. Luciferase Assay Reagent 100µl/sample
- 10. Stop and Glo Reagent 100 µl /sample
- (Dilute Stop and Glo Substrate 1 part: Stop and Glo Buffer 49 parts)
- 11. Read RLU using Luminometer

Chromatin Immunoprecipitation (ChIP)

- Use 100 or 150 mm dishes of cells.
- Treat for appropriate time with desired agent/stimulus.
 - 1. After incubation time wash cells with 8 ml of PBS.
 - 2. Add 5 ml (for 100 mm dishes) or 12 ml (for 150 mm dishes) of 1% formaldehyde in PBS to each dish.
 - 3. Incubate for 10 minutes at room temperature with occasional swirling.
 - 4. Add 1 ml (for 100 mm dishes) or 2 ml (for 150 mm dishes) of 1M glycine (to reach a final concentration of 0.125M).
 - 5. Swirl and incubate for 5 minutes at room temperature.
 - 6. Wash cells twice with 8 ml PBS.
 - 7. Add 1 ml ice-cold RIPA buffer (with 1X protease inhibitors) to each dish.
 - 8. Scrape cells into 1.5 ml tube.
 - 9. Incubate on ice for 30 minutes.
 - 10. Sonicate 10 times for 5 sec each using Fisher 100 dismembraner set at 4.
 KEEP SAMPLES COOL AT ALL TIMES.
 - KEEP SAMPLES COUL AT ALL TIV
 - 11. Spin at 12,000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C.
 - 12. Add 1-10 μl antibody and incubate on tube rotator in cold room 2 h.
 - 13. Add 10 μl BSA (20 mg/ml), 5 μl salmon sperm DNA (5 mg), and 25 μl protein A/G agarose.
 - 14. Incubate overnight (o/n) at 4°C on tube rotator.
 - 15. Spin 5 min at 4000 rpm.
 - 16. Place 50µl supernatant in clean tubes (label with ctrl input, dbc input, etc) place on ice
 - 17. Remove supernatant
 - 18. Wash beads using 0.5 ml of each buffer (IN ORDER) per wash for 5 min each wash (5 min on tube rotator followed by 2 min, 4000 rpm):
 - 3 X RIPA
 - 3 X RIPA + 500 mM NaCl
 - 3 X Washing Buffer
 - 3 X TE, pH 8
 - 19. Spin at 12,000 for 5 min
 - 20. Remove as much TE as possible without disturbing beads.
 - 21. Add: To each tube and to the input tubes from step 16
 - 450 µl water
 - 50 µl of 10 X Proteinase K buffer
 - 2.5 µl of 10 mg/ml RNase A (50 µg/ml final concentration)
 - 22. Incubate at 37°C for 1h.
 - 23. Add 2.5 μl of 20 mg/ml Proteinase K (100 $\mu g/ml$ final concentration) and incubate o/n at 37°C.
 - 24. Add 90 µl of 5M NaCl and incubate at 65°C overnight.
 - 25. Add
 - 300 µl Phenol
 - 300 µl Chloroform
 - 26. Shake vigorously
 - 27. Centrifuge for 5 min, 12000 rpm
 - 28. Transfer supernatant to clean tubes
 - 29. Add ethanol (volume equal to amount supernatant removed)

30. O/n in -20°C

31. Spin 30 min at 12,000 rpm.

32. Bring up pellets in 25 µl water.

PCR Reaction:

Use 1 μ I of crosslink output DNA for PCR. Also run 1 μ I of uncrosslinked control input DNA.

For each reaction (total volume is 25 µl): Using iTaq Supermix (Bio-Rad)

μl DNA (output or input)
 μl Forward primer
 μl Reverse primer
 9.5 μl water
 12.5 μl iTaq Supermix

Use ChIP PCR program on thermal cycler. Program cycles:

- 1) 1 X 94°C 5 min 2) 35 X 95°C – 1 min 55°C – 1 min
 - 72°C –2 min
- 3) 72°C 10 min
- 4) cool to 4°C

*Add protease inhibitor mix only to aliquoted amount of buffer needed just before use!!

Washing Buffer:

0.25M LiCl 1% NP40 1% sodium deoxycholate 1mM EDTA 10mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.1

REFERENCES

- 1. Sewer MB and Waterman MR, *ACTH modulation of transcription factors responsible for steroid hydroxylase gene expression in the adrenal cortex.* Microsc Res Tech, 2003. **61**(3): p. 300-307.
- 2. Mangelsdorf DJ, et al., *The nuclear receptor superfamily: the second decade.* Cell, 1995. **83**: p. 835-839.
- 3. Miller, W.L., R.J. Auchus, and D.H. Geller, *The regulation of 17,20 lyase activity.* Steroids, 1997. **62**(1): p. 133-42.
- 4. Miller WL, Androgen biosynthesis from cholesterol to DHEA. Mol Cell Endocrinol., 2002. **198**(1-2): p. 7-14.
- 5. Liu, Y., et al., *Haploinsufficiency of cytochrome P450 17alpha-hydroxylase/17,20 lyase (CYP17) causes infertility in male mice.* Mol Endocrinol, 2005. **19**(9): p. 2380-9.
- 6. Lala DS, Rice DA, and Parker KL, *Steroidogenic factor I, a key regulator of steroidogenic enzyme expression, is the mouse homolog of fushi tarazu-factor I.* Mol Endocrinol, 1992. **6**(8): p. 1249-1258.
- 7. Morohashi K, et al., *A common trans-acting factor, Ad4-binding protein, to the promoters of steroidogenic P-450s.* J. Biol Chem, 1992. **267**(25): p. 17913-17919.
- 8. Luo X, Ikeda Y, and Parker KL, *A cell-specific nuclear receptor is essential for adrenal and gonadal development and sexual differentiation.* Cell, 1994. **77**(4): p. 481-490.
- 9. Sadovsky Y, et al., *Mice deficient in the orphan nuclear receptor steroidogenic factor 1 lack adrenal glands and gonads but express P450 side-chain-cleavage enzyme in the placenta and have normal embryonic serum levels of corticosteroids.* Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., 1995. **92**: p. 10939-10943.

- 10. Ikeda Y, et al., *Characterization of the mouse FTZ-F1 gene, which encodes a key regulator of steroid hydroxylase gene expression.* Mol Endocrinol, 1993. **7**(7): p. 852-860.
- 11. Shinoda K, et al., *Developmental defects of the ventromedial hypothalamic nucleus and pituitary gonadotroph in the Ftz-F1 disrupted mice.* Dev Dyn, 1995. **204**: p. 22-29.
- 12. Sewer, M.B., et al., *Transcriptional activation of human CYP17 in H295R adrenocortical cells depends on complex formation among p54(nrb)/NonO, protein-associated splicing factor, and SF-1, a complex that also participates in repression of transcription.* Endocrinology, 2002. **143**(4): p. 1280-90.
- 13. Sewer MB and Waterman MR, *cAMP-Dependent transcription of steroidogenic genes in the human adrenal cortex requires a dual-specificity phosphatase in addition to PKA.* J Mol Endocrinol., 2002. **29**(1): p. 163-174.
- 14. Sewer MB and Waterman MR, *ACTH/cAMP-mediated transcription of the human CYP17 gene in the adrenal cortex is dependent on phosphatase activity.* Endocrinology, 2002. **143**(5): p. 1769-1777.
- 15. Doi J, et al., Differential regulation of 3b-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type II and 17a-hydroxylase/lyase P450 in human adrenocortical carcinoma cells by epidermal growth factor and basic fibroblast growth factor. J. Endocrinol., 2001. **168**: p. 87-94.
- 16. Brentano, S.T., et al., *Tissue-specific, cyclic adenosine 3',5'-monophosphate-induced, and phorbol ester-repressed transcription from the human P450c17 promoter in mouse cells.* Mol Endocrinol, 1990. **4**(12): p. 1972-9.
- 17. Fluck, C.E. and W.L. Miller, *GATA-4 and GATA-6 modulate tissue-specific transcription of the human gene for P450c17 by direct interaction with Sp1.* Mol Endocrinol, 2004. **18**(5): p. 1144-57.
- 18. Merrill Jr. AH, *De novo sphingolipid biosynthesis: a necessary, but dangerous, pathway.* J Biol Chem, 2002. **277**(29): p. 25843-25846.
- 19. Hannun YA, Luberto C, and Argraves KM, *Enzymes of sphingolipid metabolism: from modular to integrative signaling.* Biochemistry, 2001. **40**(16): p. 4893-4903.
- 20. Kolesnick R, *The therapeutic potential of modulating the ceramide/sphingomyelin pathway.* J. Clin. Invest., 2002. **110**: p. 3-8.

- 21. Hannun YA, *The sphingomyelin cycle and the second messenger function of ceramide.* J Biol. Chem., 1994. **269**: p. 3125-3128.
- 22. Hannun YA and Luberto C, *Ceramide in the eukaryotic stress response.* Trends Cell Biol., 2000. **10**: p. 73-80.
- 23. Perry DK, Ceramide and apoptosis. Biochem. Soc. Trans., 1999. 27: p. 399-404.
- 24. Mathias S, Pena LA, and Kolesnick RN, *Signal transduction of stress via ceramide.* Biochem J, 1998. **335**: p. 465-480.
- 25. Kirtikara K, et al., *Transcriptional regulation of cyclooxygenase-2 in the human microvascular endothelial cell line, HMEC-1: control by the combinatorial actions of AP2, NF-IL-6 and CRE elements.* Mol Cell Biochem, 1998. **181**: p. 41-48.
- 26. Jayadev S, et al., *Phospholipase A2 is necessary for tumor necrosis factor alphainduced ceramide generation in L929 cells.* J Biol Chem, 1997. **272**: p. 17196-17203.
- 27. Hannun YA, et al., *Sphingosine inhibition of protein kinase C activity and of phorbol dibutyrate binding in vitro and in human platelets.* J Biol Chem, 1986. **261**: p. 12604-12609.
- 28. Lavie Y, Piterman O, and Liscovitch M, *Inhibition of phosphatidic acid phosphohydrolase activity by sphingosine. Dual action of sphingosine in diacylglycerol signal termination.* FEBS Lett., 1990. **277**: p. 7-10.
- 29. Natarajan V, et al., *Activation of endothelial cell phospholipase D by sphingosine and sphingosine-1-phosphate.* Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol, 1994. **11**: p. 221-229.
- 30. Yamada K and Sakane F, *The different effects of sphingosine on diacylglycerol kinase isozymes in Jurkat cells, a human T-cell line.* Biochim Biophys Acta, 1993. **1169**: p. 211-216.
- 31. Olivera A and Spiegel S, *Spingosine-1-phosphate as second messenger in cell proliferation induced by PDGF and FCS mitogens.* Nature, 1993. **365**: p. 557-560.
- 32. Spiegel S and Milstien S, *Sphingosine 1-phosphate, a key cell signaling molecule.* J Biol Chem, 2002. **277**(29): p. 25851-25854.

- 33. Olivera A, et al., *Sphingosine kinase expression increases intracellular sphingosine-1-phosphate and promotes cell growth and survival.* J Cell Biol, 1999. **147**: p. 545-558.
- 34. Castillo SS and Teegarden D, *Ceramide conversion to sphingosine-1-phosphate is essential for survival in C3H10T1/2 cells.* J Nutr., 2001. **131**: p. 2826-2830.
- 35. Hla T, et al., Biochem Pharmacol, 1999. **58**: p. 201-207.
- 36. Cuvillier O, et al., *Suppression of ceramide-mediated programmed cell death by sphingosine-1-phosphate.* Nature, 1996. **381**: p. 800-803.
- 37. Meyer zu Heringdorf D, et al., *Role of sphingosine kinase in Ca*(2+) *signalling by epidermal growth factor receptor.* FEBS Lett., 1999. **461**: p. 217-222.
- 38. Alemany R, et al., *Formyl peptide receptor signaling in HL-60 cells through sphingosine kinase.* J Biol Chem, 1999. **274**(3994-3999).
- 39. Xia P, et al., Activation of sphingosine kinase by tumor necrosis factor-alpha inhibits apoptosis in human endothelial cells. J Biol Chem, 1999. **274**: p. 34499-39505.
- 40. Hla T, et al., *Lysophospholipids--receptor revelations.* Science, 2001. **294**: p. 1875-1878.
- 41. Lee MJ, et al., *Sphingosine-1-phosphate as a ligand for the G protein-coupled receptor EDG-1.* Science, 1998. **279**: p. 1552-1555.
- 42. Sanchez, T. and T. Hla, *Structural and functional characteristics of S1P receptors.* J Cell Biochem, 2004. **92**(5): p. 913-22.
- 43. Spiegel S and Milstien S, *Functions of a new family of sphingosine-1-phosphate receptors.* Biochim Biophys Acta, 2000. **1484**: p. 107-116.
- 44. Kostenis, E., Novel clusters of receptors for sphingosine-1-phosphate, sphingosylphosphorylcholine, and (lyso)-phosphatidic acid: new receptors for "old" ligands. J Cell Biochem, 2004. **92**(5): p. 923-36.

- 45. Ancellin, N. and T. Hla, *Differential pharmacological properties and signal transduction of the sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors EDG-1, EDG-3, and EDG-5.* J Biol Chem, 1999. **274**(27): p. 18997-9002.
- 46. Windh, R.T., et al., *Differential coupling of the sphingosine 1-phosphate receptors Edg-1, Edg-3, and H218/Edg-5 to the G(i), G(q), and G(12) families of heterotrimeric G proteins.* J Biol Chem, 1999. **274**(39): p. 27351-8.
- 47. Van Brocklyn, J.R., et al., *Sphingosine-1-phosphate is a ligand for the G proteincoupled receptor EDG-6.* Blood, 2000. **95**(8): p. 2624-9.
- Yamazaki, Y., et al., *Edg-6 as a putative sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor coupling to Ca(2+) signaling pathway.* Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2000.
 268(2): p. 583-9.
- 49. Graler, M.H., et al., *The sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor S1P4 regulates cell shape and motility via coupling to Gi and G12/13.* J Cell Biochem, 2003. **89**(3): p. 507-19.
- 50. Malek, R.L., et al., *Nrg-1 belongs to the endothelial differentiation gene family of G protein-coupled sphingosine-1-phosphate receptors.* J Biol Chem, 2001. **276**(8): p. 5692-9.
- 51. Kon, J., et al., *Comparison of intrinsic activities of the putative sphingosine 1-phosphate receptor subtypes to regulate several signaling pathways in their cDNA-transfected Chinese hamster ovary cells.* J Biol Chem, 1999. **274**(34): p. 23940-7.
- 52. Kwun C, et al., *Ceramide increases steroid hormone production in MA-10 Leydig cells.* Steroids, 1999. **64**: p. 499-509.
- 53. McClellan DR, et al., *Sphingomyelinase affects hormone production in Jeg-3 choriocarcinoma cells.* Endocrinol Metab, 1997. **3**: p. 19-24.
- 54. Porn MI, Tenhunen J, and Slotte JP, *Increased steroid hormone secretion in mouse Leydig tumor cells after induction of cholesterol translocation by sphingomyelin degradation.* Biochim Biophys Acta, 1991. **1093**(1): p. 7-12.
- 55. Rabano M, et al., *Sphingosine-1-phosphate stimulates cortisol secretion.* FEBS Lett., 2003. **535**: p. 101-105.

- 56. Santana P, et al., Interleukin-1beta stimulates sphingomyelin hydrolysis in cultured granulosa cells: evidence for a regulatory role of ceramide on progesterone and prostaglandin biosynthesis. Endocrinology, 1996. **137**(6): p. 2480-2489.
- 57. Meroni SB, et al., *Possible involvement of ceramide in the regulation of rat Leydig cell function.* J of Steroid Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, 2000. **75**: p. 307-313.
- 58. Degnan BM, et al., *Spingomyelinase inhibits in vitro Leydig cell function.* Ann. Clin. Lab. Sci., 1996. **26**: p. 242-243.
- 59. Budnick LT, Jahner D, and Mukhopadhyay AK, *Inhibitory effects of TNFalpha on mouse tumor Leydig cells: possible role of ceramide in the mechanism of action.* Mol Cell Endocrinol., 1999. **150**: p. 39-46.
- 60. Horton JD, *Sterol regulatory element-binding proteins: transcriptional activators of lipid synthesis.* Biochemical Society Transactions, 2002. **30**(6): p. 1091-1095.
- 61. Horton JD, Goldstein JL, and Brown MS, *SREBPs: activators of the complete program of cholesterol and fatty acid synthesis in the liver.* J. Clin Invest, 2002. **109**: p. 1125-1131.
- 62. Puri V, et al., *Sphingolipid storage induces accumulation of intracellular cholesterol by stimulating SREBP-1 cleavage.* J Biol Chem, 2003. **278**(23): p. 20961-20970.
- 63. Shea-Eaton, W., et al., *Sterol regulatory element binding protein-1a regulation of the steroidogenic acute regulatory protein gene.* Endocrinology, 2001. **142**(4): p. 1525-1533.
- 64. Rainey WE, Bird IM, and Mason JI, *the NCI-H295 cell line: a pluripotent model for human adrenocortical studies.* Mol Cell. Endocrinol., 1994. **99**: p. R17-R20.
- 65. Staels B, Hum DW, and Miller WL, *Regulation of steroidogenesis in NCI-H295 cells: a cellular model of the human fetal adrenal.* Mol. Endocrinol., 1993. **7**(3): p. 423-433.
- 66. Gazdar, A.F., et al., *Establishment and characterization of a human adrenocortical carcinoma cell line that expresses multiple pathways of steroid biosynthesis.* Cancer Res, 1990. **50**(17): p. 5488-96.

- 67. Sullards MC, Analysis of sphingomyelin, glucosylceramide, ceramide, sphingosine, and sphingosine 1-phosphate by tandem mass spectrometry. Methods Enzymol, 2000. **312**: p. 32-45.
- 68. Sullards MC and Merrill Jr. AH, Analysis of sphingosine-1-phosphate, ceramides, and other bioactive sphingolipids by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Sci STKE, 2001. **67**: p. PL1.
- 69. Olivera A, Barlow KD, and Spiegel S, *Assaying sphingosine kinase activity*, in *Methods in Enzymology*, Merrill Jr. AH and Hannun YA, Editors. 1999, Academic Press: Pasedena. p. 215-223.
- 70. Chomczynski P and Sacchi N, *Single-step method of RNA isolation by acid guanidinium thiocyanate-phenol-chloroform extraction.* Anal. Biochem., 1987. **162**: p. 156-159.
- 71. Johnson KD and Bresnick EH, *Dissecting long-range transcriptional mechanisms by chromatin immunoprecipitation.* Methods, 2002. **26**: p. 27-36.
- 72. Weinmann AS and Farnham PJ, *Identification of unknown target genes of human transcription factors using chromatin immunoprecipitation.* Methods, 2002. **26**: p. 37-47.
- 73. Prieschl, E.E., et al., *Glycosphingolipid-induced relocation of Lyn and Syk into detergent-resistant membranes results in mast cell activation.* J Immunol, 2000. **164**(10): p. 5389-97.
- 74. Jolly, P.S., et al., *The roles of sphingosine-1-phosphate in asthma.* Mol Immunol, 2002. **38**(16-18): p. 1239-45.
- 75. Quandt K, et al., *MatInd and MatInspector new fast and versatile tools for detection of consensus matches in nucleotide sequence data.* Nucleic Acids Res, 1995. **23**: p. 4878-4884.
- 76. Hirano, Y., et al., *Direct demonstration of rapid degradation of nuclear sterol regulatory element-binding proteins by the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway.* J Biol Chem, 2001. **276**(39): p. 36431-7.
- 77. Yellaturu, C.R., et al., *Posttranslational processing of SREBP-1 in rat hepatocytes is regulated by insulin and cAMP.* Biochem Biophys Res Commun, 2005. **332**(1): p. 174-80.

- 78. Uhlenbrock, K., H. Gassenhuber, and E. Kostenis, *Sphingosine 1-phosphate is a ligand of the human gpr3, gpr6 and gpr12 family of constitutively active G protein-coupled receptors.* Cell Signal, 2002. **14**(11): p. 941-53.
- 79. Spiegel, S. and S. Milstien, *Sphingosine-1-phosphate: an enigmatic signalling lipid.* Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol, 2003. **4**(5): p. 397-407.
- 80. Goparaju, S.K., et al., *The S1P2 receptor negatively regulates platelet-derived growth factor-induced motility and proliferation.* Mol Cell Biol, 2005. **25**(10): p. 4237-49.
- 81. Jefcoate CR, et al., *Regulation of cholesterol movement to mitochondrial cytochrome P450scc in steroid hormone synthesis.* J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol., 1992. **43**(`): p. 751-767.
- 82. Stocco, D.M. and B.J. Clark, *Regulation of the acute production of steroids in steroidogenic cells.* Endocr Rev, 1996. **17**(3): p. 221-44.
- 83. Papadopoulos, V., *Peripheral-type benzodiazepine/diazepam binding inhibitor receptor: biological role in steroidogenic cell function.* Endocr Rev, 1993. **14**(2): p. 222-40.
- 84. Pyne S and Pyne NJ, *Sphingosine 1-phosphate signalling in mammalian cells.* Biochem J, 2000. **349**: p. 385-402.
- 85. Sukocheva OA, et al., *Sphingosine kinase transmits estrogen signaling in human breast cancer cells.* Mol Endocrinol, 2003. **17**(10): p. 2002-2012.
- 86. Stevens VL, Lambeth JD, and Merrill Jr. AH, *Use of cytochrome P-450scc to measure cholesterol-lipid interactions.* Biochemistry, 1986. **25**(15): p. 4287-4292.
- 87. Rodriguez H, et al., *Transcription of the human genes for cytochrome P450scc and P450c17 is regulated differently in human adrenal NCI-H295 cells than in mouse adrenal Y1 cells.* J. Clin. Endocrinol Metab, 1997. **82**(2): p. 365-371.
- 88. Sewer MB and Waterman MR, *cAMP-Dependent Protein Kinase A (PKA) Enhances CYP17 via MKP-1 Activation in H295R Human Adrenocortical Cells.* J Biol Chem, 2003. **278**(10): p. 8106-8111.

- 89. Lawler, J.F., Jr., et al., *Tumor necrosis factor-alpha stimulates the maturation of sterol regulatory element binding protein-1 in human hepatocytes through the action of neutral sphingomyelinase*. J Biol Chem, 1998. **273**(9): p. 5053-9.
- 90. Worgall, T.S., et al., *Ceramide synthesis correlates with the posttranscriptional regulation of the sterol-regulatory element-binding protein.* Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol, 2004. **24**(5): p. 943-8.